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OPINION AND FINAL ORDER 

Carl D. and Sara M. Skinner (Taxpayers) timely filed their 2017 Alabama individual 

income tax return, on which they requested a refund. The refund request was generated by 

a $3000 tax credit that they claimed pursuant to Act 2011-551, which is known as the "Full 

Employment Act of 2011." The Alabama Department of Revenue disallowed the credit, and 

the Taxpayers appealed the refund denial to the Alabama Tax Tribunal. 

Question Presented 

The Full Employment Act of 2011 created an income tax and financial institution 

excise tax credit "for small businesses that create new jobs paying more than ten dollars ... 

per hour." For purposes of the credit, "a small business is defined as a business that 

employs 50 or fewer employees on the effective date of this act." The Act, which was 

signed into law by Governor Robert Bentley on June 9, 2011, stated that it would become 

effective for tax years beginning on or after January 1, 2011. 

Here, the business for which the Taxpayers claimed the credit was founded by Mr. 

Skinner in 2015. Therefore, the question is whether the Taxpayers' business, which was 

non-existent on the effective date of the Act, could employ any employees on that date. 












